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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held May 10, 2011 
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 

Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
Commissioner O’Neill motioned to approve the minutes from the April 12, 2011 Full Commission Meeting.

Commissioner Webb seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

It was confirmed that minutes from the March meeting had been approved.

Discussion and Action Items:
Update on Southern States Complaint


Larry Towle provided that he has given a draft of the complaint letter to Counsel Ormond to make sure that everything is right. The letter was returned for revisions and has been resubmitted to Counsel. Once he receives the okay, he will send the letter to Southern States as well as to Mr. Hurd. 

Middletown Wastewater Irrigation Project Report (J. Glancy)

Chairman Vanderwende introduced Jim Glancy, who provided the following:

· There was about 80-million gallons distributed to the two farms in Middletown; a total of three pivots.

· Each farm got about 40-million gallons as treated wastewater.

· On one farm, it was split between two irrigation system pivots and equaled about seven inches of water; with about thirteen inches of water on the other farm under one pivot.

· During the course of the summer, that is about 40 lbs. of nitrogen per acre and about 5 lbs. of phosphorous per acre. When irrigating corn, those amounts aren’t even close to the nutrient needs, so a lot of fertilizers were applied.

· Middletown supplied 79 psi in pressure all summer long; that’s pressurized water right at the farmer’s field all summer long. So there was no pumping cost and they had all the pressure that they needed.

· Two of the systems on the Clay farm were older systems and they had to back off on the pressure.

· The Town spent about 15-million dollars installing all of the distribution lines and the filtering that DNREC required to get the water clean enough to distribute to the growers. They put in filtering systems in addition to the feeding systems; as well as 5 miles of pipe. Middletown is one of the few towns with the borrowing capabilities to do that.

· The growers had to call in a point of contact 24 hours before they needed water, and they had to call in again prior to shutdown. If the growers shut down their rigs and there were no other systems running in the circuit, the pressure spiked because the pumps couldn’t back off from pumping quick enough. So there had to be another system running at all times, especially close to grower shut downs. In the end, Artesian, who runs the operating system, was a point of contact 24/7 all summer. They had a laptop with them at all times and they could turn systems on remotely with the laptop when a grower was ready to shut down one of his systems. That produced more cost…paying someone all weekend to be on call with a laptop depending on what the grower needed. 

There were two complaints during the course of the summer. 

· The first complaint happened the first night that they ran the system. It seemed that someone wanted to know what was going on and this was a way to get everyone out to his place to answer questions. And it turned out that this was someone who had had problems with that grower in the past.

· His wife called in again later that summer, but there was never any evidence that there was a problem with the treated wastewater at all. And it really doesn’t smell that bad, most days it smells pretty good there.

There was one problem.

· After a couple of weeks, one tip on the irrigation system plugged up three days in a row. It seems that there was a period of time during installation where the pipes were left open and not connected. Something got inside and left something behind and stuff started to grow in there. After a few sessions of cleaning it out, there were no more problems with debris.

Contract between the Town of Middletown and the growers:

· There was a contract drafted last fall that would make this a permanent relationship between these two growers and the Town of Middletown. This contract was just signed at the end of last week. It went through about four of five iterations with Mr. Glancy, Secretary Kee, and attorneys looking at it until they were comfortable enough to tell the growers to sign it. 

· This included indemnifying the growers against any damage that might occur; if something were to go wrong, the growers are not going to be held liable. The Town is going to insure the farmers for 3-million dollars in case something goes through the system and kills their crop, it would be enough to pay for their crop for 2 seasons. 

· The contract is for as long as the growers wish to be a part of it, no matter what happens politically in Middletown; the next mayor or whatever cannot take that water away from them. Once all of those terms were in the contract, all parties were comfortable with signing it. The growers can terminate the contract at any time; Middletown cannot, but the growers can. 

· Both growers have updated their Nutrient Management Plans to reflect nutrient application through this use of irrigation. To accommodate the Plans, Artesian takes monthly water samples throughout the growing season and gets them to the grower as soon as possible so that growers can start to account for nutrients that were applied in June before they apply in July, or even side dress nutrients. 

The future permitting process:

The Town or the utility that is operating the system will develop a permit application. The permit will ultimately allow that utility or Town or municipality to distribute water to the grower. Conceptually, DNREC permits up to the grower’s field; at that point, it is the Department of Agriculture that looks at what is happening on the grower’s ground. DNREC does not cross the property boundary. From DNREC’s point of view, one obstacle to permitting may be if there is a ditch in the field, which would not allow for an irrigation system because spraying wastewater into a ditch violates the Clean Water Act. As far as logistics, there will be a meeting on Friday with Mark Davis (DDA) and two DNREC representatives to iron out who looks at the permits and handling of them in-house.

There will be two versions of that application:

· One will have the grower submit a Nutrient Management Plan with the application which will go to the Department of Agriculture.

· DDA will check through the Nutrient Management Plan recognizing the nutrients from the spray water, and makes sure that the grower has an irrigation plan.

· The second permit will be without a Nutrient Management Plan which will go to DNREC.

· DNREC looks at the permit in a broader sense in terms of correct operation of the treatment facility; are nutrient limits low enough that it is acceptable to distribute to the growers; etc. 

Further discussion raised the following points:

· The water is clean, with no problems with sodium or chloride since the inception of the facility in 2002. With chloride, the threshold is 400, and the permit requires that they be under 50, and the numbers have never been higher than 20 ppm. The water is tested annually in April for metals, which allows everyone to update the amount of metals that are being applied to the fields. With metals present as they are currently, projected field life is 500 years. When looking at this water, you can see the bottom of abucket six inches deep, so it’s relatively clear water because it is filtered and all of the particulates are removed. The infiltration system was a million dollar expense.

· Crops that are not directly consumed can be grown with this waste water; however, it would be a discussion to be had between the grower and the processor.

· There are currently 318 acres utilizing waste water for irrigation. Each farmer was given a flow rate calibration so that they can just look at the timer to calculate the amount of flow being applied which is reported to DDA annually.

· There was a control field next to one of the farms that received no irrigation; irrigation yields were about 80% higher than non-irrigation yields.

· This program is good from Middletown’s perspective because they had to do something; they needed more land to get rid of more water. They could have constructed a water farm or make deals with farmers; for the good of the Town and for the good of green space, they would rather see the farmers use the water. So this relationship developed between the Mayor and the Council to take advantage of the new law. Another benefit Middletown gets is the ability to get rid of more water; DNREC is not letting them increase their permanent disposal dumps, meaning they are only allowed to take in 1.2 million gallons per day and DNREC is not letting them take in any more. They can pump out as much as they want and pumping to farmers is beneficial. They plan to work with DNREC to work on some seasonal averages, etc. to forecast probabilities in order to increase the permit application number. DNREC sees the benefit in being able to dilute the nutrients present in the groundwater in Middletown and around the state, and it is also a way to get the growers to account for the amount of nutrients in the water.

· If it is a wet year and water is not needed on the field, Middletown has chart that starts in January and ends in December. This chart tells the farmer how much water is available, and if the farmer doesn’t use it, Middletown will pump it onto a dedicated spray field. There is approximately 90 million gallons of treated water that can go to the growers. This is an experimental year. Last winter, there was 16 feet of water in the lagoon, which was nearly overflowing. In July, the water was down to 4 feet; the farmers utilized that much water. 4 feet was the lowest lagoon level since 2002 when the facility started. Since last summer was dry, the farmers used 13 million gallons of water, up from 5 million in the past.

· There have been two new systems installed on the present farms, but they will not increase the amount of irrigated acreage.

· As Middletown grows, there is a chance that more pivots can be added to the current system. But they will continue to have a need for dedicated spray fields.

· There is no defined way to ensure that the amount of supplemental nutrients being applied in conjunction with sprayed waste water is correct. The best way to look at it is as the Nutrient Management Plan is a multi-year tool. You may apply a little more nitrogen this year that you will have account for next year, for example. They are trying to develop averages as a way to account for the amount of nutrients being applied. There have been limits established as to how much waste water can be applied to corn, soybeans, and wheat, based on the amount of nutrients those crops will use. For corn, the limit is 20 inches, and the nutrient content is going down, so 20 inches may not be enough. The current nitrogen content is about 15 ppm, and DNREC is pushing for 5 ppm.

David Small thanked Jim who served as a facilitator/liaison between DNREC, DDA, the growers, and the Town as they tried to work through the process. Everyone had their own viewpoints, but Secretary Small thinks that Jim is the reason for the success of this program. He added that Secretary O’Meara is very happy with the outcome as this project, and DNREC’s engineer, Marlene (inaudible) won a major award in Philadelphia last week. 

Jim thanked Mr. Small and stated that Marlene deserves part of the credit as well…she was very receptive and open minded from the DNREC point of view.

A preliminary study has been done for Odessa, and most of the required infrastructure is already in place if they decide to conduct such a project.

Secretary Kee stated that the collaboration for this project was great. He mentioned the University of Delaware, Jim Glancy, DNREC, DDA, Middletown, and Artesian. Three weeks ago at the Water Resources Association for the Delaware River Basin (which is a professional trade organization), this project was recognized as the best government project for the whole year in a four- or five-state region. He added that one Friday or Saturday night something was wrong and a farmer called Jim. Jim was in the Town of Middletown park in a concrete pit and had parked his motorcycle next to the pit. At the same time, the Middletown Chief of Police was walking his dog with his wife through the Park. The guy on the motorcycle can’t be anything but bad news, so the Police Chief goes over to investigate. Jim is tinkering down in the pit and the Chief told him to get out of there. Jim replied that he would not because he was busy. The Officer again told him to come out and again Jim told him no, that he had to do this. The third time the Officer told him to come out or he would be handcuffed. Well Jim had been on the phone with a farmer and he said, wait a minute I’m going to be arrested by the Town of Middletown; I’ll call you back in a few minutes. (laughter) The next step, though, will be quite interesting because what worked on the soil type in Middletown is going to be a very different situation on a sandy soil in southern Delaware. He added that Jim and Marlene did an incredible amount of work equivalent to a Master’s thesis or something like that as far as the data generated. There is a lot of interest in southern Delaware to do the same sort of project; however, Middletown had the money to do it and a lot of towns may not. There is a similar project in Bridgeville, but it is believed that the farmers do not have control over the amount of water pumped to them. 

Chairman Vanderwende announced that the Commission will have a new attorney, as Dave Ormond is moving to other things. Their new attorney has been appointed: Mr. Danny Stevenson. Chairman Vanderwende welcomed Mr. Stevenson aboard, and congratulated Mr. Ormond for his contributions to the Commission over the last year and a half.

Dave Ormond stated: “The Department of Justice has reassigned us so that Danny will be representing you going forward. I will be returning to representing DNREC and the reassignment is for a number of reasons. But I did want to say that I really enjoyed my time here and I want to thank everybody for their courtesy, and for…in terms of helping me along. We’ve worked through some very tough issues, but I think we’ve done some really, really good work and I’ve learned a lot. So it’s been a great time, and I’ve really been impressed with the dedication of the folks on the Commission and the staff, and their knowledge and the way they’ve conducted business. We’ve worked through some difficult issues but I think we’ve done some good work and everybody’s been very professional and very articulate about their positions. It’s been a terrific time, and it’s been a pleasure and a privilege to represent you. Thank you.”

Mr. Ormond also clarified that he will be representing DNREC in regard to CAFOs, EPA, the Environmental Appeals Board, the General Assembly, or wherever. He also provided the following summary of CAFO progress:

There is no new hearing date as of yet; the original hearing date of June 14 has been pushed back to August or September.

There was a meeting to review the CAFO regulations with EPA in Wilmington a few weeks ago, and it was a productive meeting.

Secretary Kee added that as a witness, they walked out of the meeting with EPA’s verbal assessment that the CAFO regulations are apt, contingent upon their lawyer reading more about it.

Mr. Ormond added that it was encouraging, but he declined to go any further than that.

Administrator’s Report: 

L. Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

· There are 349 CAFOs in the database. They are being weeded out because there have been a few instances of where the same CAFO is registered under more than one name. There have also been instances where two farms have been submitted under one name, but they are totally different operations. 

· Almost all of NOIs are lacking some sort of information. However, only about 50% are missing critical information as opposed to administrative information.

There was a FOIA request from Pugh Environmental Group and the CAFO information requested is identical to that requested from Virginia and Maryland. Pugh is the family that started Sun Oil, or Sunoco. Now they are Pugh Environmental Trust and their agenda is youth, water quality, and animal rights. They have hired a Delaware lobbyist, and they want to staff a full time person in Delaware to address water quality. Administrator Towle is meeting with Mark Davis to figure out what should be sent to them. 

Sydney Riggi has developed two online recertification programs. They take about a half hour to complete.

There will be an EPA inspection later this week in Kent County on a CAFO facility (poultry) with land application. Ashley Toy is coordinating the inspection with the grower and when finalized, DDA staff will accompany Ms. Toy on the inspection. Brian Churchill, who works with Rob Underwood at DNREC, will be going out also.

Bob Coleman stated that because of a change in the way that the DDA display is manned at the fair, there will be no mandatory attendance requirements for Commissioners to staff the display. He added, however, that if any Commissioners would still like to be a part, they can contact him so that he can obtain the necessary tickets. Administrator Towle added that Cooperative Extension (University of Delaware and Delaware State University) is moving into the building and will be utilizing about half of the space which will allow for a better educational experience at the fair.

Commissioner Keen stated that he doesn’t see lack of a manure analysis as a big deal because if you use standard analysis, you are never going to be more than 5 lbs. off on anything. Administrator Towle agreed with him, but added that protocol call for a manure analysis, so he will request a copy from the relocator and submit it with his application. According to regulations, it is the owner’s responsibility to provide the analysis. 

Chairman Vanderwende stated that today he received a call from Carl Solberg, who will be submitting his resignation from the Commission. He added that it will be a hard position to fill, given the intelligence he used on this Commission.

Secretary Kee responded to a question about Senate Bill 26 got through the Senate Environmental Committee unanimously and left the Senate floor by a vote of 20-0. It is in the House Agriculture Committee tomorrow at 2:30. It moved through the system without any changes whatsoever in the text from the time it was drafted until this moment. He is willing to bet that it will make it through the House with no changes in text as well. There has been no interest from the upstate environmental groups in this bill. He thinks the intent of Senate Bill 26 is to ratify Delaware’s way of doing it, and that bill is standing on 10 years of credibility of the Commission. Secretary Kee, David Small, Senator Bunting, and Senator Adkins are watching to make sure that there are no drastic changes to the language of the Bill.

With regard to the Appeal by the Farm Bureau, etc., they are in the middle of a legal action, and there has been no dramatic progress on way or another.

Subcommittee Reports:  NONE

Public Comments:  NONE
Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be June 14, 2011 at 7:00 pm.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 7:50 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman
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